Running Head: The Impact of Lockdown on Women's Sexual Lives
"I just wanted a meaningful interaction": Exploring the impact of lockdown on
women's sexual lives in Ireland
Roberta Mandarano
x19133961
Supervisor: Dr Amanda Kracen
B.A. (Hons) in Psychology
D.A. (Hous) in 1 sychology
National College of Ireland
March 2022

Submission of Thesis and Dissertation

National College of Ireland Research Students Declaration Form (Thesis/Author Declaration Form)

Name: Roberta Mandarano Cruz e Silva

Student Number: <u>x19133961</u>

Degree for which thesis is submitted: B.A. (Hons) in Psychology

Title of Thesis: "I just wanted a meaningful interaction": Exploring the impact

of lockdown on women's sexual lives in Ireland

Date: <u>14/03/2022</u>

Material submitted for award

A. I declare that this work submitted has been composed by myself.
X
B. I declare that all verbatim extracts contained in the thesis have been distinguished by quotation marks and the sources of information specifically acknowledged.
X
C. I agree to my thesis being deposited in the NCI Library online open access repository NORMA.
D. *Either* *I declare that no material contained in the thesis has been used in any other submission for an academic award.
Or *I declare that the following material contained in the thesis formed part of a submission for the award of

(State the award and the awarding body and list the material below)

Acknowledgements

To the roots

To my mom, the greatest woman, the most powerful, "little and fierce". I very proudly carry so much of you in who I am becoming.

To my grandma, I hope to always honour the dreams of your youth that now live in my genes and heart.

To my brother, the guru and great inspiration, for all the readings, for the constant encouragement, and for not once having allowed me to do anything without love.

To my dad, for it was your charisma and intense love that have brought me this far.

To Bernardino, Valeria, and Ana Claudia, for believing in me way before I ever did.

To the wings

To Cian, the greatest supporter, always so proud, always pushing me forward. Only you know how hard this has been and I wouldn't have made it without you.

To the Waters family, for kindly offering me family bonding in a new country.

To Mick, for the friendship, and to everyone at Krewe, for the patience, care, and consistent joy.

To Dr Amanda Kracen, for all the help and support, for always knowing what to say at the right time, for teaching me so much empathy, and for fondly believing in this research; and to Dr Michelle Kelly, for caring so genuinely. I want to be you both when I grow up.

Ciara, Lucy, Steven, and Steven: I could not have asked for better, smarter, kinder, and cooler friends.

To all the lecturers at NCI, my most deep admiration. Thank you for embracing my growth and helping me become a better person.

To my participants: Your history and memories live and shall help many more generations of women. Thank you for your time, patience, and interest in science.

To the present

Finally, to all women who have crossed my way, to all those who still haven't.

To the ones who carry heavy weights or babies or fears or dreams.

To the ones who have inspired me, and to those whose hearts I have touched.

To you, who is reading this right now.

It's been a beautiful fight. Still is.

In memory of Dalila Silva and Ms Katherine Meehan, two of the most amazing women I've had the honour to meet.

Agradecimentos

Às raízes

À minha mãe, a maior de todas as mulheres, a mais poderosa, "little and fierce". Eu carrego muito de você em quem tenho me tornado, com muito orgulho.

À minha avó, eu espero sempre poder honrar os sonhos da sua juventude que hoje vivem nos meu DNA e no meu coração.

Ao meu irmão, guru e maior inspiração, por todas as leituras, pelo constante encorajamento, e por nunca, nem uma vez, ter me deixado fazer qualquer coisa sem amor.

Ao meu pai, pois foi seu carisma e intenso amor que me trouxeram tão longe.

Ao Bernardino, Valéria, e Ana Cláudia, por acreditarem em mim antes de mim mesma.

Às asas

Ao Cian, por todo o apoio, sempre me encorajando a caminhar pra frente. Só você sabe o quão difícil tem sido, e eu não teria chegado até aqui sem você.

Aos Waters, por serem minha nova família.

Ao Mick, pela amizade, e a todos at Krewe, pela paciência, carinho, e constante alegria.

À Dr. Amanda Kracen, por toda ajuda e apoio, por sempre saber o que dizer no momento certo, por me ensinar tanta empatia, e por acreditar profundamente nessa pesquisa; à Dr. Michelle Kelly, por se importar tão genuinamente. Quero ser vocês duas quando crescer.

Ciara, Lucy, Steven e Steven: Eu não poderia ter amigos mais inteligentes, bons de coração, e incríveis como vocês.

A todos os professores at NCI, minha mais profunda admiração. Obrigada por me ajudar a me tornar uma pessoa melhor.

A todas as participantes: Suas histórias e memórias vivem e vão ajudar muitas gerações de mulheres. Obrigada pelo tempo, pela paciência e pelo interesse na ciência.

Ao presente

Enfim, a todas as mulheres que cruzaram meu caminho, e a todas que ainda vão.

Às que carregam pesos, crianças, medos e sonhos.

Às que me inspiram, e às que eu inspiro.

A você, que está lendo.

It's been a beautiful fight. Still is.

In memoriam de Dalila Silva e Ms Katherine Meehan, duas das mais maravilhosas que tive a honra de conhecer.

Abstract

The COVID-19 pandemic promoted a negative impact on women's psychological wellbeing and sexual lives. In countries where lockdown measures were introduced, higher levels of stress and anxiety among women have affected sexual frequency and performance and promoted a decrease in desire and satisfaction. Few studies have investigated the effects of lockdown exclusively on women's sexual lives. To our knowledge, this is the first study aiming to explore how the experience of lockdown impacted women's sexual behaviours in Ireland. The question guiding this research was: How did the psychological distress promoted by social confinement impact young women's sexual activity during the COVID-19 pandemic in Ireland? We promoted a reflexive thematic analysis of semi-structured interviews conducted with seven young women ranging from 27 to 34 years old. Four key intersecting themes were identified: (i) Sex was not a priority; (ii) A little less spontaneous; (iii) Any meaningful interaction; and (iv) It took up a different meaning. Results indicate lower levels of sexual activity and satisfaction, an urge for social contact and intimacy, and changes in sexual self-concept. Interventions and campaigns promoting awareness and support regarding women's sexual health and psychological wellbeing during distressing times must be considered by practitioners and by the government.

Table of Contents

Introduction
The COVID-19 Pandemic and Sexual Activity2
Women's Sexual Behaviour4
Sex, Pandemic and Qualitative Approach5
Methods
Participants
Data Collection8
Materials8
Pilot Study9
Study Procedure9
Ethical Considerations
Data Analysis12
Data Analysis Procedure13
Results
(i) Sex was not a priority14
(ii) A little less spontaneous16
(iii) Any meaningful interaction17
Seeking connection
Craving intimacy20

(iv) It took up a different meaning	.21
Developing maturity in sex	.22
Building up sexual maturity	.23
Discussion	24
Strengths, Limitations, Implications, and Future Research	26
References	29
Appendices	30

The systemic crisis caused by the COVID-19 pandemic has taken a heavy toll on women's well-being and sexual life, especially in countries where periods of lockdown were implemented to attenuate the spread of the virus (Ali & Ullah, 2021; Hamadani et al., 2020; Liu et al., 2020; Mantovani et al., 2020; de Oliveira & Carvalho, 2021; Silveira Campos et al., 2020; Whenham et al., 2020). In Ireland, restrictive measures introduced by the government included two periods of strict lockdown lasting a total of 16 weeks in 2020 and one long period of 24 weeks from January to June 2021 (Kennelly et al., 2020). Restrictions within these periods comprised banning all non-essential travel or contact with other households and allowing individuals to exercise only within 2-5km from their houses. Investigation on the impact of these lockdown measures on social and mental well-being revealed that, at the beginning of 2021, 62% of women reported having their mental health and well-being negatively affected by the pandemic, along with increased consumption of alcohol, tobacco, and junk food (Central Statistics Office, 2021). The CSO (2021) also announced an increase in self-reported loneliness among women from 41% in 2018 to 66% in April 2020, and that one in three women reported low satisfaction for overall life, an increase of 9% from 2018. Studies conducted in Ireland have also found that anxiety about the virus combined with restrictive measures significantly increased psychological distress, with risk factors including being female and living alone (Kelly, 2020). These statistics are part of large-scale research around the globe which have showcased how women disproportionally bore the emotional and psychological effects of lockdown displaying higher levels of fear, worry and anxiety, stress, and reduced sleep quality compared to men and to analyses from before the pandemic (Bigalke et al., 2020; Chang, 2020; see review Connor et al., 2020; Doraiswamy et al., 2021; Dubey et al., 2020; Hurley et al., 2021; Liu et al., 2020). On top of the psychological effect, research on the dynamics of sexual behaviour during the pandemic has yielded a great discussion on the effects of confinement on sexuality and overall sexual

activity with the consensus that the negative impact has been more severe on women, although the nature of this impact has varied between different socio-contexts and cultures (Nessaibia et al., 2021; see review de Oliveira & Carvalho, 2021; Omar et al., 2020). Whilst the psychological effect of lockdown has been widely investigated in Ireland (Burke et al., 2020; Hyland et al., 2020; 2021; Kelly, 2020; Lades et al., 2020), little is known about the direct impact of this effect on women's sexual behaviours within the Irish context.

The COVID-19 pandemic and sexual activity

Across the globe, two of the first surveys investigating sexual behaviour in the UK and in China at the start of 2020 revealed decreases in sexual frequency and that low levels of sexual activity were associated with being a single female older adult (Jacob et al., 2020; Li et al., 2020). Also at the start of the pandemic, Ballester-Arnal et al. (2020) produced a robust analysis of the impact of 99 days of confinement on sexual behaviour (*N* = 1448, 67.5% females). Items investigated ranged from practical topics such as *frequency* or *type* of sexual activity to psychological variables including *mood* and *intensity of desire*. The study showcases how the environmental conditions of confinement experienced by the individuals (i.e., privacy, living with the partner, and negative emotional mood) were decisive for a positive or negative self-reported impact on sexual life. Results also reiterate the major impact on women especially regarding an increase in desire and decrease in satisfaction compared to men's, consistently with further and previous research (Carvalho et al., 2021; Cito et al., 2020).

Regarding levels of sexual activity, whilst most studies have found a decrease across the board (Coombe et al., 2020; Delcea et al., 2020; Karagoz et al., 2021; Karsiyakali et al., 2021; Nessaibia et al., 2021), others revealed gender differences, suggesting no significant impact or increase in frequency being reported mostly by men (Arafat et al., 2020; Ballester-

Arnal et al., 2020; Jacob et al., 2020). Moreover, some studies found an increase in some specific types of sexual activity, such as masturbation, sexual fantasising and pornography watching, and *sexting* (Bianchi et al., 2021; Cascalheira et al., 2021; Coombe et al., 2020; Edwards, 2021; Hille et al., 2021; Karagoz et al., 2021), whilst others found no increase in internet-based sexual activity (Gassó et al., 2021). Interestingly, even with new additions and experimentation, participants still reported a decline in their sexual lives (Lehmiller et al., 2020).

As suggested by Ballester-Arnal et al. (2020), general predictors of sexual behaviours mainly varied according to the environmental conditions where individuals experienced lockdown and the perceived psychological impact of the confinement (Carvalho et al., 2021). Research has found that most couples cohabitating reported that their sex lives and relationship satisfaction generally improved (Constantini et al., 2021; Karagoz et al., 2021; Lehmiller, et al., 2020; Yuksel & Ozgor, 2020). Contrarily, health care workers reported a decline in sexual satisfaction and desire, especially amongst females with children (de Rose et al., 2021), and the same decline was seen amongst those living in a metropolitan area compared to the countryside (Karsiyakali et al., 2021). Gender differences were also reported regarding sexual desire: Whilst some studies have found a link between lower sexual desire and males (Ballester-Arnal et al., 2020; Carvalho et al., 2021; Cito et al., 2020), others have also revealed an association between women and lower desire and sexual pleasure as well as greater risks of sexual function difficulties especially attributed to high levels of anxiety and depression (de Rose et al., 2021; Constantini et al., 2021; Omar et al., 2020).

Indeed, this decrease in desire and quality has been attributed to the influence of mood and less-effective emotions and cognitions on sexual drive and function (Constantini et al., 2021; Ko et al., 2021; Kusuma et al., 2021; Omar et al., 2020). For instance, Gouvernet & Bonierbale (2021) explored how sexual emotions might have suffered a higher impact than

sexual behaviour itself. The study promoted an investigation on sexual cognitions felt during intercourse. Findings revealed a decrease in arousal amongst women promoted by interpersonal and intra-individual less-effective cognitions, such as lack of attention from the partner or negative feelings towards self-image and body image. The study reinforces the complex impact of lockdown on sexual satisfaction presented by Carvalho et al. (2021), which suggested that sexual functioning should always be analysed through a contextual perspective as psychological adjustment and life stressors directly influence and shape sexuality. Whether this overall disagreement might be due to different methodological approaches or inconsistencies on how participants perceive *frequency* or *desire*, it suggests the need for analysing individual perspectives to promote a better understanding of the interaction between psychological and environmental conditions and sexual behaviours.

Women's Sexual Behaviour

Although the outcomes suggest a more negative impact on women, few studies have investigated exclusively young adult women's sexual behaviour during the pandemic (Bhambhvani et al., 2020; Fuchs et al., 2020; Schiavi et al., 2020; Yuksel & Ozgor, 2020). Young females of reproductive age tend to share patterns in hormonal activity and attitudes towards risk-taking and mating preference (Bancroft et al., 1983; Sanders et al., 1983). Within the context of a pandemic, these factors could encourage behaviours directly influenced by fear of catching the virus and absence of social contact, demonstrating why this age group should be particularly investigated. In Italy, Schiavi et al. (2020) found a decrease in sexual function and quality of sexual life of females of reproductive age (M = 39 years) who lived with their sexual partner and reiterate the negative influence of specific environmental and psychological factors such as fear of having contact with a partner who works outside the home, less body care during confinement, and negative emotional states. Research using the female sexual function index (FSFI) revealed an overall decrease in

sexual function amongst young women with lower scores for arousal, lubrification, orgasm, and satisfaction during the pandemic (Fuchs et al., 2020; Yuksel & Ozgor, 2020). Yuksel & Ozgor (2020) also used data from a study conducted before the pandemic to compare changes in sexual behaviour amongst sexually active married women. Findings revealed a significant increase in the frequency of intercourse during the pandemic, building upon the results on levels of sexual activity amongst cohabitating couples (Arafat et al., 2020; Cito et al., 2020; Constantini et al., 2021; Karagoz et al., 2021). Interestingly, despite reporting an increase in frequency, their results reinforce a decrease in the quality of sexual life, similarly to the outcomes seen in previous studies (Gouvernet & Bonierbale, 2021; Lehmiller et al., 2020). The same methods of comparison between results prior to and during the pandemic were used by Bhambhvani et al. (2020) to assess the sexual function of females in the U.S. Contrarily, though, results showed no change in sexual frequency, however, they support previous findings that higher levels of depression and anxiety promoted sexual dysfunction (Constantini et al., 2021). Although these studies suggest rich data confirming the impact of lockdown on women's sexual lives, they fail to promote possible wholesome analysis of these changes in behaviour, which might only be possible to untangle by exploring women's experiences in-depth, through qualitative analysis of their narratives.

Sex, Pandemic and Qualitative Approach

Indeed, some authors reiterate the importance of conducting qualitative research during health emergencies as it builds up onto the epidemiological data capturing in-depth the understanding of how individuals perceive and respond to the phenomenon (Fenton et al., 2001; Teti et al., 2020). Sexuality and sexual behaviour have been widely investigated throughout the years using qualitative methods (Arias-Colmenero et al., 2020; Ivanski & Kohut, 2017; Sinkovic & Towler, 2018), however little has been seen exploring sexual behaviour during the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic qualitatively. Pascoal et al. (2020)

conducted a thematic analysis investigating clinical sexologists' perspectives on the impact caused by the pandemic on their patients' sexual health. Findings corroborate with previous studies as authors propose that the themes identified inaugurate a new framework on the impact of COVID-19 on sexual health, highlighting that challenges faced by the population stem from an interplay between mental wellbeing, relationship management, and the use of technology. However, results are based on professionals' impressions of a small population with access to sex counselling, limiting the generalisability of the results. Analysing narratives produced directly by individuals might reduce bias and enable a more precise investigation, and, with young women constituting one of the most vulnerable groups, it becomes relevant that attention is shifted to their personal experiences during confinement.

The present study

Building upon inconclusive outcomes and limited local research on the topic, this study aimed to promote a better understanding of the biopsychosocial effects of the social confinement experienced during lockdown in Ireland on young women's overall sexual lives. Through qualitative analysis of women's narratives of their sexual experiences during the three phases of lockdown, we aimed to explore how the psychological distress promoted by the lack of social interaction and fear of contagion affected sexual pursuit, behaviour, performance, and health on young women of different relationship statuses. The question guiding this research was: How did the psychological distress promoted by social confinement impact young women's sexual activity during the COVID-19 pandemic in Ireland? To our knowledge, this was the first study to take a qualitative approach to investigate sexual experiences in Ireland during the pandemic and it might adjoin the body of research that has explored the impact of lockdown measures on women's sexuality and sexual behaviour around the globe. Additionally, this study expands the understanding of the relationship between women and sexuality outside the context of a pandemic, since it goes

beyond simple biological sex differences and touches on major socio-cultural differences such as religion, socioeconomic status, and patriarchal oppression (Kang et al., 2017; Miller, 2020). Ultimately, the plural character of the relationship between mood and sexuality suggests the importance of this research to a broad range of areas within the field of feminine psychology, including social, health, and developmental psychology.

Methods

Participants

General public was informed about the study through a poster containing basic information about the nature of the study, participant eligibility, and the researcher's contact information. Participants were recruited via snowball and purposeful sampling: The poster was advertised within four diversely accessed social media platforms (Facebook, Instagram, Twitter, and LinkedIn) to minimise selection bias in internet surveys (Greenacre, 2016), and through oral communication. Inclusion criteria encompassed self-identified women who experienced the three *level 5* lockdowns in Ireland, whose age ranged from 25-35 years old, and who had access to the internet and a computer.

Ideal sample size in qualitative research is a widely debated topic as it might vary depending on the epistemological approach, types of data collection and method of analysis chosen (Braun & Clarke, 2016; Patton, 2001; Terry et al., 2017). However, it is agreed that *quality* is more relevant than *quantity* as rich data is the basis for a well-conducted study, and samples should be large enough to generate patterns and small enough to respect individuality (Braun & Clarke, 2013; Morse, 2000). A total of 17 women demonstrated interest in the study. A final sample of 7 women was interviewed. The demographics of the sample can be seen in Table 1.

Table 1. Participants' characteristics.

Age (Range)	27-34

Sexual orientation	Heterosexual ⁶ /Bisexual
Nationality	Australian/Brazilian ² /Irish ³ /Irish Bulgarian
Cultural identification	Caucasian ⁵ /Latin ²
Highest level of education	Secondary school/Coursing third level ² /
	Complete third level ³ /Postgraduate
Hours of paid work weekly (Range)	0-45
Relationship status during most of	In a closed relationship ³ /Single ³ /
lockdown	Both in an open and closed relationship
Privacy	Shared household with partner and family ⁴ /
	Shared household, but not with partner ³

Data collection

This study took a qualitative exploratory design and promoted a reflexive thematic analysis of data collected through semi-structured interviews (Braun & Clarke, 2006; 2021; Howitt, 2016; Smith, 2015; Wood et al., 2012).

Materials

Due to caution regarding COVID-19, the one-to-one interviews took a virtual format. Six meetings took place through the platform Teams and two via Zoom, with video and audio recording and transcription proceeding through the researcher's computer, using the software Otter.

Demographics questionnaire

Before the start of the interview, participants were asked to fill in a demographics questionnaire presented in the same Google form where informed consent was located (See Appendix A). The demographics questionnaire represented a means of situating the participants within the population they belonged to (Salkind, 2010). It was devised by the

researcher in discussion with the supervisor and contained questions regarding age, sexual orientation, nationality, ethnic identification, level of education, weekly hours of paid work, and privacy during lockdown (A. Kracen, personal communication, November 2021).

Interview schedule

The interview schedule was also prepared specifically for this study, and it flows from broad to specific to enhance rapport between interviewer and interviewee, especially with such a sensitive topic (Howitt, 2016). It purposedly contains both open-ended and yes/no questions to allow the participant to expand on what they consider relevant whilst also providing some extent of guiding, as well as probes that facilitate the interviewer's performance (Braun & Clarke, 2013; Hill et al., 2005) (See Appendix B).

Pilot Study

Since the interview schedule and questionnaire were formulated by the researcher, a pilot study was executed to ensure the validity of the intervention and to provide a chance to adjust and review procedures prior to the main study as well as allow for evaluation of the comprehension of the interview guide by the public (Kim, 2011). In qualitative research, it is also an opportunity to evaluate the epistemology and methodology of the research.

The pilot study in this research comprised a test of the recruitment process, software choice, interview schedule, and participant comprehension of the questions and probes. To avoid the risk of wasting a participant's time and data, it was run with one non-participant who was aware that the data collected during the pilot study was to be discarded. The pilot study was deemed as successful as no relevant changes had to be made, and the official data collecting could be initiated.

Study Procedure

After an eligible potential participant contacted the researcher, a complete information sheet including detailed procedures and ethical considerations regarding their participation was forwarded to them, to avoid surprises and last-minute withdrawals. As recommended by leaders in qualitative research, a copy of the interview guide containing the main questions was also attached to the email, as participants might appreciate the opportunity to be in contact with the questions ahead of the interview (Hill & Thompson, 1997; Hill et al., 2005) (See Appendix C). Once in agreement, the meeting was scheduled and a link to access the platform was sent to the participant.

Once the call was initiated, participants were briefed with information regarding the research, ethical considerations and right to withdraw, and given the opportunity to ask questions. Then, participants were sent the link to the Google Form, and, once the consent

was obtained through completion of the form, recording and interview were initiated. Participants were encouraged to turn off their cameras to ensure anonymity.

Interviews flowed naturally as a conversation, with participants delving into what they personally believed to be relevant as they progressed. The interview guide was used to help lead the interview; however, the flexible character of the semi-structured schedule allowed the researcher to actively explore the interviewee's statements by changing the sequence of questions or using non-scheduled probes (Braun & Clarke, 2013; Howitt, 2016).

Meetings ranged from 12 to 32 minutes, excluding the time for completion of the consent form and debriefing. The large time range can be a common occurrence within semi-structured interviews as some individuals are naturally more open to sharing their experiences than others (Braun & Clarke, 2021). Moreover, some participants also had very little contact or none with partners and overall sexual performance, which contributed to shorter interviews.

Once the interview was finished, participants were verbally debriefed by the researcher. Participation was acknowledged, and future ethical applications regarding procedures of anonymity of data and confidentiality were communicated. After the call was finalised, a debriefing sheet containing the researcher's contact number and email as well as helpline support numbers to be used in case of distress was forwarded to the participant (See Appendix D). Audio recordings and transcripts were labelled accordingly ("P1/P2/P3") and stored in a password protected folder in the researcher's personal storage service OneDrive. During the process of anonymisation of the transcripts, identifying data and details were removed or substituted.

Finally, participants were given the opportunity to approve the final version of their transcripts, as recommended by Hill and Thompson (1997). Participants were allowed one week to get in contact with the researcher in case they had any considerations to address. They were informed that once the deadline for the contact was met, the researcher would assume they were in complete agreement with the data and proceeded to data analysis, making it impossible for the data to be withdrawn after that point. Once the last version of the transcripts was authorised, the audio recordings were deleted. As the phase of communication between participant and researcher was completed, participants' data were stored in a non-identifiable way, and contact emails were also deleted. Furthermore, when data analysis was completed, transcripts were destroyed.

Ethical considerations

Ethical approval for conducting this study was granted by the National College of Ireland's Psychology Department's Undergraduate Ethics Committee. This research was conceived and conducted following the guidelines proposed by the Psychological Society of Ireland and the National College of Ireland.

Informed consent was obtained to provide respect and protection to participants and ensure that participation was voluntary and clarified in detail. In the information sheet and informed consent form, participants were made aware of the processes of anonymisation and confidentiality of data. The online informed consent form contained *boxes* that required checking before being able to progress with the questionnaire to ensure participants' agreement. Moreover, participants were also informed of their right to withdraw or remove their data and were also encouraged to interrupt the meeting and ask questions whenever they felt necessary. Confidentiality was ensured through the aforementioned means of deidentification and password protection of transcripts and posterior dismantling of recordings and potentially identifiable data.

This research did not offer direct risks of physical and major harm to participants. Acknowledgement of risk of potential distress triggered by the topic of sexuality was provided prior to the interview, in the information sheet and informed consent form; and posteriorly in the debriefing sheet, where participants were encouraged to contact support helplines or researcher and supervisor in case of disturbance.

Data Analysis

This study promoted an inductive reflexive thematic analysis at a latent level, where data underwent a process of examination and identification of themes that were relevant to the research question and captured the essence of the experience described by the participant (Braun & Clarke, 2006; 2021; 2013; Howitt, 2016; Terry et al., 2017). As it is a flexible method of analysis, themes are intrinsically linked to the data and develop as the outcome of an active interpretative and subjective process where the researcher's own theoretical and social perspectives play an important role (Terry et al., 2017). Thus, it becomes relevant to state some of the researcher's epistemological assumptions which may have influenced the analysis of the data. As a feminist young woman herself who experienced biopsychosocial

changes in sexual behaviour during lockdown, the researcher believes in the importance of delving into women's unique experiences, promoting a more complete understanding of perspectives and narratives and giving voice to their stories. Consistently, this study took a phenomenologically based constructivist approach, where the focus of the analysis was the participants' personal experiences and perspectives of their own actively constructed realities (Braun & Clarke, 2006; 2021; Burr, 2015; Giorgi, 2019; Howitt, 2016; Terry et al., 2017).

Data Analysis Procedure

Data analysis followed the six steps proposed by Braun and Clarke (2021): As data was automatically transcribed by the software, in step 1 the researcher engaged in the process of familiarisation with the raw data by correcting the mistakes produced by the software as well as reading and re-reading actively the data set, taking notes and immersing in the material. Phase 2 involved the identification of relevant features and manual generation of initial codes which summarise the content. Once all data was roughly coded, the researcher initiated the search for themes, characterising Phase 3, when codes started to be grouped accordingly to their core features and form potential themes and sub-themes. The fourth phase encompassed reviewing and refining themes and assuring their cohesion within the data set and validity to the overall research question until a satisfactory thematic map was produced. Themes and subthemes were then ready to undergo the fifth phase, where further refinement generated written definitions and names for each theme. The final phase consisted of writing up in a concise and logical "story-telling" narrative when the researcher provides extracts and arguments to support their results.

Results

Four intersecting themes were identified. The first two explore women's perceptions of the direct influence of the physical barriers and psychological distress promoted during the periods of confinement: (i) "Sex was just not a priority" and (ii) "A little less spontaneous".

The second two and their respective subthemes focus on the latent emotions experienced by the participants, including deep needs for social contact and positive outcomes of personal reflections on their relationship with sexuality: (iii) "Any meaningful interaction" and (iv) "It took up a different meaning" (See Appendix E for thematic map).

Sex was just not a priority

"It was not even on my mind. It was like one of the last things that I was thinking of." (P1)

Most women seem to have experienced an overall decrease in the frequency of sexual activity involving a partner. Some participants used metaphorical notions of hierarchy to describe how sex was not the prime concern during the periods of lockdown, and how psychological distress got in the way of their sex drive: "I think we had so many other things in our minds that it kind of went down the list of priorities. And it was not even like I didn't have time or space. I just didn't want to" (P1). Participant 7 also depicts sex in a rank while describing that "that was the last area I wanted to go near". Experiences of decrease in sexual activity were identified across participants of all relationship statuses with different experiences of privacy or emotional distress.

Mainly, participants attributed this decrease to being physically apart from their partners or potential partners or to the interference of less-effective thoughts promoted by worry and anxiety and fear of contagion: "I wasn't really having sex, and even when it was meeting people, it just wasn't happening...It was very odd. And I don't think I was really going places that I was, like, meeting lads" (P7). Scared of contracting the virus, Participant 5 described: "When we opened back up in September, I had a little bit of a fling for a month. But over the lockdown periods, I actually didn't have sex with anyone." (P5). Similarly, a participant who had to quarantine apart from her partner commented that "sex was just not a

part of her life" (P1) and used the term "non-existent" to characterise her sexual life during confinement. Participant 4, who shared the household with their partner and children, also depicted her sexual life as "non-existent" when exploring how tiredness inhibited sexual activity:

There was that argument that was like 'No, I'm too tired', and I'm like 'I'm tired, too' (...) So there was a lot of, like, you know, arguments and frustration, because you do build up that, you know, sexual frustration. You need that outlet, that stress relief, both of us, not just the women, not just me. So, it was kind of non-existent for a good few months.

Along with the absence of physical interaction, experiences of acute stress, anxiety, and fatigue were also attributions used to describe why participants considered sex as not their main concern during the periods of lockdown. Participants described feeling "emotionally exhausted" (P1), "not having the energy to deal much with that" (P6) and having their "mental health affecting the desire to want to do it" (P3). Lack of desire and absence of libido seem to have been consciously experienced by all participants, who expressed disappointment with not being able to feel sexually driven: "I couldn't. It frustrated me more because I didn't feel like it; as much as I craved intimacy, and contact, and sexual pleasure, I didn't have the capacity to do it" (P7). Similarly, Participant 1, who was in a relationship, described hopelessness and frustration for not being able to think about sex:

I can't really get my head around like a reason, a specific reason, like, I just didn't feel like it. It was really not something that occurred to me like, I wasn't really even thinking about it.

Regarding self-pleasure, an increase was seen amongst some participants, who declared: "I would have masturbated a lot more during lockdown because I had the time"

(P4), or "just to kill time" (P5), and "to get some sort of stress relief and self-love" (P4). However, it decreased amongst others who had their sexual drive affected: "It wasn't a matter of privacy or time. It was just a matter of not wanting to" (P1). Indeed, participants seem to have experienced an ambivalent relationship with sexual behaviours and stress, at times feeling too stressed to pursue or perform and at others using sex as a stress relief. For instance, a participant who engaged in a relationship with one of her roommates, described the impact of this experience on her sexual routine:

Oh, it helped me a lot. Because there was a time that sex was every day (sic). So, in the beginning, to have him help release my stress by doing sex was good.

Consistently, Participant 2 agrees to the concept of sex to release stress as she portrays the distress experienced during the pandemic as "a different stress":

Before, if you were stressed out and stuff, like, you just have sex and it does relieve it, but like with this it was a different stress (...) Even if, like, you know, you orgasm, the stress wasn't going away, like, COVID was still there.

A little less spontaneous

"And I had my self-esteem at lower because of the lack of opportunity, the lack of privacy with children and stuff like that, you know, it's hard." (P4)

Social confinement and lack of privacy took a toll on women's overall sex lives, challenging the notions of improvisation and spontaneity that usually accompany the sexual act from pursuit to foreplay to orgasm: "But the spontaneity, the excitement, the 'meeting somebody else', that disappeared" (P6). Participant 1 reflected on the importance of the environment on building up to the moment with her partner:

While I was there, of course we were having sex, but I think it turned out to be a little less is spontaneous as normally would be because he lives with his family. (...) 'Okay, it's half five, we can't really have sex now. It's going to be dinner time soon'. (...) It was not as natural as it was before. It was almost like to be a little bit scheduled (sic).

Most participants also described not being able to be spontaneous during the act, mainly expressing concern with *being heard*: "The negative part of it was not being able to be as loud as you want. You have to be reasonable and control yourself and you always need to have music in the background because of the noise" (P1). While sharing her experiences of self-pleasure and porn-watching after moving to her own apartment during the third lockdown, Participant 5 expressed similar concerns: "That more so happened when I was living alone because I had that freedom to be able to do that a lot more, not getting that shame: 'Can they hear? Do I turn the music on?'".

For the few who did experience privacy, spontaneity was also pointed as a relevant factor for the quality of the sexual experience:

Being already at home was so much easier. We could do it in any place, we just closed the bathroom, went to the living room, things like that. (...) We live with close friends. So, we were in the bathroom having sex, and people would go 'oh, it was good, we could hear you!' (...) So it wasn't like 'we can't do noise (sic) because there are others here'. We didn't lose our privacy.

Any meaningful interaction

"But I felt so completely alone and that presented humongous pressure and I just wanted a meaningful interaction." (P6)

Accompanying feelings of loneliness intensified by the absence of social contact, participants across different contexts of privacy or relationship status explored the impact promoted by a need for substantial interactions to help with coping during the periods of lockdown. Participants expressed how feelings of loneliness motivated the encounters: "I think I just I was very lonely, I wouldn't have normally put up with and I kind of just did, went along." (P7); and reflected on the impact of this necessity on their personal and sexual lives: "In the first lockdown, I did have sex with one guy who I knew from before. And both of us were just like, needing that comfort escape" (P5).

Within this pursuit for meaningful interactions, participants seemed to have divided their thoughts into exploring any sort of connection available and delving into a deep desire for intimacy. Hence, two subthemes were identified within this theme: (i) Seeking connection and (ii) Craving intimacy.

Seeking connection

"We were lonely as well during that time. It was quite isolating. So, we were wanting to find connections a bit more (sic)." (P5)

All the women explored the different nuances of pursuing and establishing a connection with partners and potential partners during the periods of lockdown. For those separate from their partners, it was clear that they missed being able to seize the attachment to the loved ones, perhaps, at times, even more than the actual sexual bonding: "Like, obviously, everyone has sex, and you want to have sex, but I think it kind of made you realize that it's more about the connection to your partner." (P3). Similarly, Participant 1 expressed her contentment for re-establishing connection with her partner when asked to point out a positive moment regarding sex: "When we got together again, it was amazing. I don't think that the sex itself changed in any way. It was more like the context in which it was

happening. So that was pretty good experiencing everything together again". From a different perspective, Participant 4, who quarantined with her partner and children, expressed how she projected her need for connection onto her partner:

I had to ask him to take days off. It got that bad, you know, when you see children running around the house 24/7 and you have no social interaction with an adult, it takes its toll on your mental health and the walls start to talk to you and you become quite depressed because you don't have that social interaction, and you seek that from your partner.

Participants also expressed overall awareness of the limited opportunities for the establishment of new connections promoted by social confinement. Participant 2, who was single for a period during lockdown, described how the social encounters were happening in the summer when only some of the restrictions were lifted: "We used to go to a restaurant or a meeting hotel or in the summer we met outdoors to have some drinks, sit near the canal, do things like that and then go home" (P2). When asked how she got to know new partners, she answered: "Through Tinder" (P2), introducing the important element of internet-based interaction for the establishment of connection in times of limited social contact. Participant 7, also single during most of lockdown, expressed her dissatisfaction with the alternatives for meeting new partners: "It's not like we could go on proper dates...what was I gonna do? Meet up with them all the time and just go for a walk?" (P7). Finally, Participant 5 added the element of fear of contagion interfering with inviting potential partners into her household:

When I did catch up with this guy, during the lockdown, he was actually living alone at the time. If he had housemates, I probably wouldn't have caught up with him. So, I figured he was living alone, it was more of a safer experience (...) I don't think I would have had sex at all if I didn't know this guy previously.

Interestingly, many participants experienced the emergence of unexpected connections consciously attributed to the decrease in opportunities and reduced alternatives: "Truth be told, if I had alternatives, I don't think I would have gone there". (P6) and used terms such as "lockdown buddy" (P7) to refer to the casual partners they saw essentially during that period. Participant 2, who experienced the start of a relationship with a housemate, believes limited possibilities of seeing other people was one of the factors influencing the consolidation of this bonding:

Eventually, we were together like every day. So suddenly we were in a relationship we didn't ask to be in. So, it was impossible to date other people, because we couldn't go out. (...) Maybe if COVID and lockdown hadn't existed, we would probably have been dating other people at that time.

Similarly, Participant 6 described having the chance to re-establish an old bond with an ex-partner who quarantined close to her:

But one of the people I stayed in a bubble with was somebody I've been involved with for many years, so that relationship got rekindled. We decided to actually give it ago for real this time. (...) And in that sense, the isolation the confinement did help. (...) This guy is somebody I've been in love with for a decade and the opportunity of isolation made us both stand still for long enough to explore this which, without the isolation, I don't think either of us would have been brave or present enough to do that.

Craving intimacy

"So dating was more for the need of intimacy, rather than actually having a progressive motion forward of planning real intimacy." (P6)

A deep craving for sexual and non-sexual intimacy was identified among the women, who described feelings of "lack of intimacy" and how self-pleasure did not make up for having intimate moments with another person: "I got some sort of stress relief, obviously from masturbation (...) but always wanted more and especially from my partner" (P4). Most participants also expressed the frustration of not being able to attain non-sexual intimacy, clarifying that, although they agree that sex is an intimate act, intimacy is not only about sex: "You know, sex was not happening. But it was like, we just missed each other very much. And, of course, sex was part of it, but it was more being together" (P1). Participant 4 reiterates how intimacy lies on a deeper instance of connection: "A hug is a hug, but to have that physical connection with someone...I find it quite important for both people to connect on a different level." (P4).

Moreover, participants seem to view the need for intimacy in a different way from the pursuit of connection because it involves deeper and more complex elements, including "touch", "eye contact", and seizing personal and meaningful experiences that might or not lead to sex:

I really missed it. I missed just the interactions and I very much missed having a partner. (...) I missed much the physical contact, being held, and not even the sex itself, but like the foreplay, or just sleeping next to somebody became extremely important as well as my sex drive. (P6)

It took up a different meaning

"That was probably a positive out of this. I was able to be more comfortable opening up with what I like, what I enjoy, and what gets me off." (P5)

Women reported that the free time promoted by lockdown provided the opportunity for developing a better understanding of their preferences and attitudes regarding self-

pleasure, partners, and shared intimacy. Describing having had "excessive time in their hands", many women revealed a shift in how they perceive and acknowledge sex that seems to be related to the challenges imposed on their sexual lives during lockdown and to experiencing self-evaluation and sexual experimentation during this time. Participants described how they used to "take it for granted" and how "it made them appreciate it more" (P3), exploring changes in the worth and significance of sex within their lives: "I guess it took up a different meaning. Very much so, I am much more aware of the lack of it and how much it meant to me" (P6).

Within these changes, most women talked openly about how they feel more mature as well as confident vis-à-vis their sexuality. Thus, this theme will be explored through two subthemes: (i) Developing maturity in sex and (ii) Building up sexual assurance.

Developing maturity in sex

"I think that when you are getting more mature, you start to do things more for yourself (sic). I see that I'm getting mature. And I'm learning things that are going to satisfy myself more than the other." (P2)

Participants mentioned that the time spent in lockdown self-evaluating their relationship with sex promoted feelings of having "matured" and "having found themselves sexually": "It opened up a little bit more. Finding myself a little bit more, and what I like, what I don't, specifically what I like and stuff like that" (P5). Participant 7 expressed a change of regard for casual sex after having experienced it during lockdown, and the realisation of the need for a deeper connection during sex that came with it:

Now that the pandemic is over, I'm actually kind of a bit over the casual sex thing.

(...) I think it was fine and I used that as a comfort blanket as well during the pandemic (...) but I think I'd rather now...I don't want just that. I want more."

Other participants shared realisations and explored the relevance of self-talk and self-evaluation:

I realised I've had quite an unhealthy approach to my sex life. And now I'm just quite relaxed. I'm resuming my sex life on my terms. (...) 'How do you want to get?' or 'What kind of sexual relationships do I want?'. And it's opening self-conversation with me about me in terms of my sexuality. (...) I have a newfound respect and understanding for it. And appreciation. (P6)

Although most women reported a decrease in sex drive, some participants reported an increase in experimentation during lockdown, either on their own or in presence of a partner: "I had more time to experiment, as well. I started to incorporate how I pleasure myself with sex toys and stuff like that into when I had sex with these guys. I'd never done that before" (P5). Participant 4 described the experience of developing awareness during the experimentation of sex toys:

"I had never used toys. But I was like 'I need something', so I decided to give it a try. (...) I found my own thing, like, no, that's not for me. So, you know, I kind of carried on as I was. I tried it, but it wasn't for me basically."

Building up sexual assurance

"I'd say it's different in the fact that...I think I'm a bit more confident sexually wise (sic)." (P7)

Overall, women expressed a positive attitude towards these changes in maturity, describing how the development of sexual awareness and understanding positively impacted their confidence. Participants reported improvements in their relationships with themselves and with their partners: "As soon as I got the confidence to say it as it is, that to me was the

highlight [of lockdown] because it improved both of our relationship and the way we communicate about sex in general" (P4).

The term "comfortable" was often used to describe how they feel speaking more openly about sex: "I think because we communicate so much more now on every level whether it be anything, we also talk about sex. Well, I'm more comfortable talking about it" (P4). Participant 7 reflected on the importance of acceptance developed through this assurance: "I think I'm a bit more confident sex-wise. It's just being more comfortable in my own skin and being like I am, I am really like that now, and I think I'm just a bit more freer (sic)."

Finally, Participant 6 summarised the positive changes in meaning, perception, and awareness that emerged during the challenging periods of lockdown:

Well, I guess in a way realising, consciously, the meaning of it, or the importance of it. And it's like I feel in control of my sexuality, and I have respect for my sexuality.

(...) I very much feel exactly the same way regarding my sex life as before, but now I'm conscious about it, understand it, I appreciate it. I enjoy it.

Lastly, it is apparent that the psychological and sexual adversities experienced during the periods of lockdown have also conversely promoted resilience and advanced positive changes in how women perceive and appraise their sexual life and sexualities.

Discussion

This study aimed at investigating how the psychological distress experienced during periods of lockdown in the face of the COVID-19 pandemic impacted young women's overall sexual lives. Reflexive thematic analysis of the participants' testimonies revealed four key themes: (i) *Sex was not a priority*; (ii) *A little less spontaneous*; (iii) *Any meaningful interaction*, comprising two subthemes *Seeking connection* and *Craving intimacy*; and finally

(iv) It took up a different meaning, overarching the subthemes Developing maturity in sex and Building up sexual assurance.

Primarily, the two first themes depict how feelings of stress, worry, and anxiety and the experiences of privacy interfered with sexual desire and performance, contributing to a reduction in frequency and quality of sexual activity. Not only do these findings corroborate the decrease in overall levels of sexual activity found in previous studies (see review de Oliveira & Carvalho, 2021), but they also support emotional distress as the nature of the lack of desire and sexual satisfaction (Carvalho et al., 2021; Gouvernet & Bonierbale, 2021). Research conducted prior to pandemic times supports that experiencing stress, anxiety, and mental health disorders are likely to negatively affect libido as well as sexual performance, pleasure, and satisfaction (Rokach, 2019; Shahhosseini et al., 2014), and highlight the importance of the environment and well-being for women's sexual health and performance satisfaction (Ballester-Arnal et al., 2020; Bancroft, 1993). Our findings are also consistent with biological studies that suggest general emotional well-being as the biggest predictors of sexual distress and reduction of libido in women as they may affect central and peripheral pathways of sexual response (Bancroft, 2002b; Graziottin, 2000).

Still from a biological perspective, the relationship between mood and sexuality appears to be particularly strong and intricate in females resulting from the complexity of the reproductive endocrine system in women (Bancroft, 2002a; 2005). Bancroft (2002b; 2005) attributes the inconsistencies in the influence of hormones on sexual behaviour in females to the variabilities of behavioural responsiveness of women to testosterone and mainly to the peptide oxytocin. It is suggested that oxytocin plays a key role in lactation and affiliative behaviour and is released in response to stress; however, it has both excitatory and inhibitory effects (Bancroft, 2005; Taylor, 2006). This could possibly explain the paradoxical relationship between stress and sex experienced by most participants during lockdown, who

described feeling too stressed to think about sex and yet were making use of self-pleasure as a stress relief: A coping mechanism that has been seen in previous research prior and during the pandemic (Ein-dor & Hirschberger, 2012; Rowland et al., 2020). Indeed, research agrees that the relationship between stress and sex is not straightforward as it suggests that emotional strain might either mitigate or promote sexual arousal when used to help cope with negative emotional states (Bancroft, 2010). As most participants experienced a shift from not seeking sex to using it as stress relief, it would be interesting to investigate the relationship between levels of cortisol and adrenaline and sexual desire from a temporal perspective.

Based on the bell curve of stress responses proposed by Selye and the General Adaptation Syndrome (Perdrizet, 1997), further research might hypothesise whether humans repulse sex during the phases of alarm and resistance to focus on overcoming the stressor and appeal to sex during exhaustion seeking relief from the less-effective emotions.

The seeking for a meaningful interaction identified within the third theme and respective subthemes also echoes biological and evolutionary studies investigating the influence of the hormone oxytocin in females. When released in the presence of a stressor such as loneliness or the absence of positive social relationships, oxytocin promotes affiliative behaviour in the shape of being protective towards the offspring or seeking social contact for its own protection (Taylor, 2006). The needs for connection and intimacy described by our participants might suggest evidence supporting Taylor et al. (2000)'s theory of "tend-and-befriend" as a general biobehavioural response to stress in females, as opposed to the common "fight-or-flight" in males (Taylor, 2006; 2011). With the concepts of "tend-and-befriend" gaining scientific evidence, further research might use these biopsychosocial findings to promote wellbeing via social support amongst women experiencing loneliness within contexts where limited contact is combined with stressful situations, i.e., facing separation from partners and offspring during situations of immigration or war.

Finally, it is apparent that women in our study developed changes in how they feel towards sex, how they communicate, and how they perceive themselves and their sexuality, indicating that participants went through changes in sexual self-concept during the periods of lockdown. Typically formed firstly during puberty, sexual self-concept corresponds to how the individual perceives themself as a sexual being and involves a dynamic interplay between internal cognitive sexual representations and self-evaluation, personality traits, socio-sexual schemas, and societal influences and expectations (Breakwell & Millwards, 1997; Potki et al., 2017). Sexual self-concept is likely to develop and adjust throughout the lifespan as the individual experiences cognitive and biological changes, with age, gender, and mental health being described amongst the key factors that influence its development, as well as learning to communicate effectively to enhance sexual satisfaction (DeLamater & Friedrich, 2002; Potki et al., 2017). Thus, our last theme builds upon previous research on young women's experiences of transitions in sexual self-concept and adds a new dimension to it as these changes might have been potentialized by the time spent in confinement, used for sexual experimentation, self-evaluation, and development of communication and confidence regarding their own selves. Lastly, it also agrees with Gouvernet & Bonierbale (2021) and Carvalho et al. (2021) on how emotions and stressful situations shape an individual's sexuality, highlighting the importance of conducting contextual research when investigating mood and sexual behaviours.

Strengths, Limitations, Implications, and Future Research

A limitation worth mentioning in this research would be how the process of sampling might have contributed to bias within the results. Recruitment was conducted by the researcher only, and the study was advertised on the researchers' social media for a short period of four weeks. As a result, although the sample is diverse regarding the nationalities of the participants, it still is not racially and ethnically diverse enough to be representative of the

population of Ireland. Further research with a longer timeframe for recruitment along with more effective means of advertisement (i.e., a widespread campaign publicised at different college campuses) might enhance diversity within the sample.

Secondly, it is relevant to point out the paradoxical character of interviews to investigate tactful topics such as sexuality. Although they represent a better option than self-reported questionnaires for allowing access to stories and meanings on a deeper level, they fail to capture stories of women who are not ready to talk about intimate topics such as sexual behaviour. Thus, it is important to bear in mind that our sample is only representative of women who have "crossed" the line that unfortunately still positions sex as a taboo and volunteered to talk openly about it in front of a camera and to a stranger. Perhaps a study designed with optional online open-ended questionnaires might mitigate this issue and attract more participants willing to share their experiences anonymously.

This issue raises the need for public policies and campaigns envisioning the development of sexual awareness amongst women while supporting them during stressful times of isolation and confinement such as lockdowns. Within the context of a pandemic, bringing up the subject of sexual health more often on television or social media campaigns might enhance women's understanding of the natural processes taking place within their bodies and minds and might encourage reaching out for help to improve sexual function and behaviours. Coming out of the pandemic, interventions assisting women to understand potential reasons behind lack of libido might help mitigate anxiety and sexual stress, improving quality of life. Moreover, practitioners treating female patients might benefit from this research to offer more efficient support to women of reproductive age experiencing challenges in their sexual lives caused by mood or anxiety disorders.

Finally, although the inevitable cross-sectional character of this study does not allow us to infer long-term consequences of the impact of social confinement on women's wellbeing, this research represents a historical piece relevant to the understanding of the interplay between psychological distress and sexual behaviours in Ireland during the COVID-19 pandemic. Further investigation accompanying these women throughout the following years might produce a rich longitudinal investigation of whether the changes experienced by these participants during the pandemic also affected their sexual self-concept during the transition to midlife.

In conclusion, this study explored the impact promoted by the psychological distress experienced during the COVID-19 pandemic on young women's sexual behaviours in Ireland. Four key intersecting themes were identified: (i) Sex was not a priority; (ii) A little less spontaneous; (iii) Any meaningful interaction; and (iv) It took up a different meaning. These findings showcase changes experienced by women in frequency and quality of sexual activity, along with a craving for social contact and intimacy and shifts in sexual self-concept and sexual confidence developed throughout the periods of lockdown. Further investigation built upon this study might include the development of interventions by practitioners or government campaigns aiming to develop awareness and promote support for young women seeking to improve their sexual lives during challenging times.

References

- Ali, R., & Ullah, H. (2021). Lived experiences of women academics during the COVID-19 pandemic in Pakistan. *Asian Journal of Social Science*, 49(3), 145–152. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajss.2021.03.003
- Arafat, S. Y., Alradie-Mohamed, A., Kar, S. K., Sharma, P., & Kabir, R. (2020). Does COVID-19 pandemic affect sexual behaviour? A cross-sectional, cross-national online survey. *Psychiatry Research*, 289, 113050. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2020.113050
- Arias-Colmenero, T., Pérez-Morente, M. N., Ramos-Morcillo, A. J., Capilla-Díaz, C., Ruzafa-Martínez, M., & Hueso-Montoro, C. (2020). Experiences and attitudes of people with HIV/AIDS: A systematic review of qualitative studies. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 17(2), 639. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17020639
- Ballester-Arnal, R., Nebot-Garcia, J. E., Ruiz-Palomino, E., Giménez-García, C., & Gil-Llario, M. D. (2020). "INSIDE" project on sexual health in Spain: Sexual life during the lockdown caused by COVID-19. *Sexuality Research and Social Policy*, *18*(4), 1023–1041. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13178-020-00506-1
- Bancroft, J. (1993). Impact of environment, stress, occupational, and other hazards on sexuality and sexual behavior. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, *101*, 101. https://doi.org/10.2307/3431382
- Bancroft, J. (2002a). Biological factors in human sexuality. *Journal of Sex Research*, *39*(1), 15–21. https://doi.org/10.1080/00224490209552114
- Bancroft, J. (2002b). Sexual effects of androgens in women: Some theoretical considerations. Fertility and Sterility, 77, 55–59. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0015-0282(02)02961-8

- Bancroft, J. (2005). The endocrinology of sexual arousal. *Journal of Endocrinology*, 186(3), 411–427. https://doi.org/10.1677/joe.1.06233
- Bancroft, J. (2010). Sexual desire and the brain revisited. *Sexual and Relationship Therapy*, 25(2), 166–171. https://doi.org/10.1080/14681991003604680
- Bancroft, J., Sanders, D., Davidson, D., & Warner, P. (1983). Mood, sexuality, hormones, and the menstrual Cycle. III. sexuality and the role of androgens. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 45(6), 509–516. https://doi.org/10.1097/00006842-198312000-00005
- Bhambhvani, H. P., Chen, T., Kasman, A. M., Wilson-King, G., Enemchukwu, E., & Eisenberg, M. L. (2021). Female sexual function during the COVID-19 pandemic in the United States. *Sexual Medicine*, *9*(4), 100355. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.esxm.2021.100355
- Bianchi, D., Baiocco, R., Lonigro, A., Pompili, S., Zammuto, M., di Tata, D., Morelli, M., Chirumbolo, A., di Norcia, A., Cannoni, E., Longobardi, E., & Laghi, F. (2021). Love in quarantine: Sexting, stress, and coping during the COVID-19 lockdown. *Sexuality Research and Social Policy*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13178-021-00645-z
- Bigalke, J. A., Greenlund, I. M., & Carter, J. R. (2020). Sex differences in self-report anxiety and sleep quality during COVID-19 stay-at-home orders. *Biology of Sex Differences*, 11(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s13293-020-00333-4
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2006). Using thematic analysis in psychology. *Qualitative Research* in *Psychology*, 3(2), 77–101. https://doi.org/10.1191/1478088706qp063oa
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2013). Successful qualitative research: A practical guide for beginners (1st ed.). SAGE Publications Ltd.
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2016). (Mis)conceptualising themes, thematic analysis, and other problems with Fugard and Potts' (2015) sample-size tool for thematic analysis.

- International Journal of Social Research Methodology, 19(6), 739–743. https://doi.org/10.1080/13645579.2016.1195588
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2021). *Thematic analysis: A practical guide* (1st ed.). SAGE Publications Ltd.
- Breakwell, G. M., & Millward, L. J. (1997). Sexual self-concept and sexual risk-taking. *Journal of Adolescence*, 20(1), 29–41. https://doi.org/10.1006/jado.1996.0062
- Burke, T., Berry, A., Taylor, L. K., Stafford, O., Murphy, E., Shevlin, M., McHugh, L., & Carr, A. (2020). Increased psychological distress during COVID-19 and quarantine in Ireland: A national survey. *Journal of Clinical Medicine*, 9(11), 3481. https://doi.org/10.3390/jcm9113481
- Burr, V. (2015). Social constructionism (3rd ed.). Routledge.
- Cardel, M. I., Dean, N., & Montoya-Williams, D. (2020). Preventing a secondary epidemic of lost early career Scientists. Effects of COVID-19 pandemic on women with children.

 Annals of the American Thoracic Society, 17(11), 1366–1370.

 https://doi.org/10.1513/annalsats.202006-589ip
- Carvalho, J., Campos, P., Carrito, M., Moura, C., Quinta-Gomes, A., Tavares, I., & Nobre, P. (2021). The relationship between COVID-19 confinement, psychological adjustment, and sexual functioning, in a sample of Portuguese men and women. *The Journal of Sexual Medicine*, *18*(7), 1191–1197. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsxm.2021.04.007
- Cascalheira, C. J., McCormack, M., Portch, E., & Wignall, L. (2021). Changes in sexual fantasy and solitary sexual practice during social lockdown among young adults in the UK. Sexual Medicine, 9(3), 100342. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.esxm.2021.100342
- Central Statistics Office. (2020, November 30). Concerns and compliance CSO Central Statistics Office. CSO. Retrieved 8 March 2022, from https://www.cso.ie/en/releasesandpublications/ep/p-sic19wbl5/socialimpactofcovid-

- 19surveynovember2020well-
- being and lifesty leunder level 5 restrictions/concerns and compliance/
- Central Statistics Office. (2021, October 13). Press statement social impact of COVID-19

 survey February 2021: Well-being CSO Central Statistics Office. CSO. Retrieved

 19 January 2022, from

 https://www.cso.ie/en/csolatestnews/pressreleases/2021pressreleases/pressstatementso
 cialimpactofcovid-19surveyfebruary2021well-being/
- Chang, W. H. (2020). Understanding the COVID-19 pandemic from a gender perspective.

 *Taiwanese Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology, 59(6), 801–807.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tjog.2020.09.004
- Cito, G., Micelli, E., Cocci, A., Polloni, G., Russo, G. I., Coccia, M. E., Simoncini, T., Carini, M., Minervini, A., & Natali, A. (2021). The impact of the COVID-19 quarantine on sexual life in Italy. *Urology*, *147*, 37–42. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.urology.2020.06.101
- Connor, J., Madhavan, S., Mokashi, M., Amanuel, H., Johnson, N. R., Pace, L. E., & Bartz, D. (2020). Health risks and outcomes that disproportionately affect women during the COVID-19 pandemic: A review. *Social Science & Medicine*, *266*, 113364. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2020.113364
- Coombe, J., Kong, F. Y. S., Bittleston, H., Williams, H., Tomnay, J., Vaisey, A., Malta, S.,
 Goller, J. L., Temple-Smith, M., Bourchier, L., Lau, A., Chow, E. P. F., & Hocking, J.
 S. (2020). Love during lockdown: Findings from an online survey examining the impact of COVID-19 on the sexual health of people living in Australia. *Sexually Transmitted Infections*, 97(5), 357–362. https://doi.org/10.1136/sextrans-2020-054688
- Costantini, E., Trama, F., Villari, D., Maruccia, S., Li Marzi, V., Natale, F., Balzarro, M., Mancini, V., Balsamo, R., Marson, F., Bevacqua, M., Pastore, A. L., Ammirati, E.,

- Gubbiotti, M., Filocamo, M. T., de Rienzo, G., Finazzi Agrò, E., Spatafora, P., Bisegna, C., . . . Illiano, E. (2021). The impact of lockdown on couples' sex lives. *Journal of Clinical Medicine*, 10(7), 1414. https://doi.org/10.3390/jcm10071414
- de Oliveira, L., & Carvalho, J. (2021). Women's sexual health during the pandemic of COVID-19: Declines in sexual function and sexual pleasure. *Current Sexual Health Reports*, *13*(3), 76–88. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11930-021-00309-4
- de Rose, A. F., Chierigo, F., Ambrosini, F., Mantica, G., Borghesi, M., Suardi, N., & Terrone, C. (2021). Sexuality during COVID lockdown: A cross-sectional Italian study among hospital workers and their relatives. *International Journal of Impotence Research*, 33(1), 131–136. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41443-020-00393-5
- DeLamater, J., & Friedrich, W. N. (2002). Human sexual development. *Journal of Sex Research*, 39(1), 10–14. https://doi.org/10.1080/00224490209552113
- Delcea, C., Chirilă, V. I., & Săuchea, A. M. (2021). Effects of COVID-19 on sexual life a meta-analysis. *Sexologies*, 30(1), 49–54. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sexol.2020.12.001
- Doraiswamy, S., Cheema, S., al Mulla, A., & Mamtani, R. (2021). COVID-19 lockdown and lifestyles: A narrative review. *F1000Research*, *10*, 363. https://doi.org/10.12688/f1000research.52535.1
- Dubey, S., Biswas, P., Ghosh, R., Chatterjee, S., Dubey, M. J., Chatterjee, S., Lahiri, D., & Lavie, C. J. (2020). Psychosocial impact of COVID-19. *Diabetes & Metabolic Syndrome: Clinical Research & Reviews*, 14(5), 779–788.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dsx.2020.05.035
- Ein-Dor, T., & Hirschberger, G. (2012). Sexual healing. *Journal of Social and Personal Relationships*, 29(1), 126–139. https://doi.org/10.1177/0265407511431185

- Fenton, K. A., Johnson, A. M., McManus, S., & Erens, B. (2001). Measuring sexual behaviour: Methodological challenges in survey research. *Sexually Transmitted Infections*, 77(2), 84–92. https://doi.org/10.1136/sti.77.2.84
- Fuchs, A., Matonóg, A., Pilarska, J., Sieradzka, P., Szul, M., Czuba, B., & Drosdzol-Cop, A.
 (2020). The impact of COVID-19 on female sexual health. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 17(19), 7152.
 https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17197152
- Gassó, A. M., Mueller-Johnson, K., Agustina, J. R., & Gómez-Durán, E. L. (2021). Exploring sexting and online sexual victimization during the COVID-19 pandemic lockdown.

 International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 18(12), 6662. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph18126662
- Giorgi, A. (2019). *Psychology as a human science: A phenomenologically based approach*.

 University Professors Press.
- Gouvernet, B., & Bonierbale, M. (2021). COVID-19 lockdown impact on cognitions and emotions experienced during sexual intercourse. *Sexologies*, 30(1), e9–e21. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sexol.2020.11.002
- Graziottin, A. (2000). Libido: The biologic scenario. *Maturitas*, *34*, S9–S16. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0378-5122(99)00072-9
- Greenacre, Z. A. (2016). The importance of selection bias in internet surveys. *Open Journal of Statistics*, 06(03), 397–404. https://doi.org/10.4236/ojs.2016.63035
- Hamadani, J. D., Hasan, M. I., Baldi, A. J., Hossain, S. J., Shiraji, S., Bhuiyan, M. S. A.,
 Mehrin, S. F., Fisher, J., Tofail, F., Tipu, S. M. M. U., Grantham-McGregor, S.,
 Biggs, B. A., Braat, S., & Pasricha, S. R. (2020). Immediate impact of stay-at-home
 orders to control COVID-19 transmission on socioeconomic conditions, food
 insecurity, mental health, and intimate partner violence in bangladeshi women and

- their families: An interrupted time series. *The Lancet Global Health*, 8(11), e1380–e1389. https://doi.org/10.1016/s2214-109x(20)30366-1
- Hill, C. E., Knox, S., Thompson, B. J., Williams, E. N., Hess, S. A., & Ladany, N. (2005).
 Consensual qualitative research: An update. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 52(2), 196–205. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-0167.52.2.196
- Hill, C. E., Thompson, B. J., & Williams, E. N. (1997). A guide to conducting consensual qualitative research. *The Counseling Psychologist*, 25(4), 517–572. https://doi.org/10.1177/0011000097254001
- Hille, Z., Oezdemir, U., Beier, K., & Hatzler, L. (2021). The disruptive impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on sexual behavior of a German-speaking population.

 Sexologies, 30(1), e23–e33. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sexol.2020.12.013
- Howitt, D. (2016). *Introduction to qualitative research methods in psychology* (3rd ed.). Pearson Education.
- Hurley, E. A., Piña, K., Cegielski, V., Noel-MacDonnell, J. R., & Miller, M. K. (2021).
 Recovering from substance use disorders during the early months of the COVID-19
 pandemic: A mixed-methods longitudinal study of women in Kansas City. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment*, 129, 108378. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsat.2021.108378
- Hyland, P., Shevlin, M., McBride, O., Murphy, J., Karatzias, T., Bentall, R. P., Martinez, A.,
 & Vallières, F. (2020). Anxiety and depression in the Republic of Ireland during the
 COVID-19 pandemic. *Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica*, 142(3), 249–256.
 https://doi.org/10.1111/acps.13219
- Hyland, P., Shevlin, M., Murphy, J., McBride, O., Fox, R., Bondjers, K., Karatzias, T., Bentall, R. P., Martinez, A., & Vallières, F. (2021). A longitudinal assessment of depression and anxiety in the Republic of Ireland before and during the COVID-19

- pandemic. *Psychiatry Research*, *300*, 113905. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2021.113905
- Ivanski, C., & Kohut, T. (2017). Exploring definitions of sex positivity through thematic analysis. *The Canadian Journal of Human Sexuality*, 26(3), 216–225. https://doi.org/10.3138/cjhs.2017-0017
- Jacob, L., Smith, L., Butler, L., Barnett, Y., Grabovac, I., McDermott, D., Armstrong, N., Yakkundi, A., & Tully, M. A. (2020). Challenges in the practice of sexual medicine in the time of COVID-19 in the United Kingdom. *The Journal of Sexual Medicine*, 17(7), 1229–1236. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsxm.2020.05.001
- Kang, M., Lessard, D., & Nordmarken, S. (2017). *Introduction to women, gender, sexuality studies*. Independent.
- Karagöz, M. A., Gül, A., Borg, C., Erihan, S. B., Uslu, M., Ezer, M., Erbağcı, A., Çatak, B., & Bağcıoğlu, M. (2020). Influence of COVID-19 pandemic on sexuality: A cross-sectional study among couples in Turkey. *International Journal of Impotence**Research*, 33(8), 815–823. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41443-020-00378-4
- Karsiyakali, N., Sahin, Y., Ates, H. A., Okucu, E., & Karabay, E. (2021). Evaluation of the sexual functioning of individuals living in Turkey during the COVID-19 pandemic:
 An Internet-Based nationwide survey study. Sexual Medicine, 9(1), 100279.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.esxm.2020.10.007
- Kelly, B. D. (2020). Impact of Covid-19 on mental health in Ireland: Evidence to date. *Irish Medical Journal*, 113(10), 1–6.
- Kennelly, B., O'Callaghan, M., Coughlan, D., Cullinan, J., Doherty, E., Glynn, L., Moloney,
 E., & Queally, M. (2020). The COVID-19 pandemic in Ireland: An overview of the
 health service and economic policy response. *Health Policy and Technology*, 9(4),
 419–429. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.hlpt.2020.08.021

- Kim, Y. (2010). The pilot study in qualitative inquiry. *Qualitative Social Work*, 10(2), 190–206. https://doi.org/10.1177/1473325010362001
- Ko, N. Y., Lu, W. H., Chen, Y. L., Li, D. J., Chang, Y. P., Wu, C. F., Wang, P. W., & Yen, C. F. (2020). Changes in sex life among people in Taiwan during the COVID-19 pandemic: The roles of risk perception, general anxiety, and demographic characteristics. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 17(16), 5822. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17165822
- Kusuma, A. H. W., Brodjonegoro, S. R., Soerohardjo, I., Hendri, A. Z., & Yuri, P. (2021). Sexual activities during the COVID-19 pandemic in Indonesia. *African Journal of Urology*, 27(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12301-021-00227-w
- Lades, L. K., Laffan, K., Daly, M., & Delaney, L. (2020). Daily emotional well-being during the COVID-19 pandemic. *British Journal of Health Psychology*, *25*(4), 902–911. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjhp.12450
- Li, W., Li, G., Xin, C., Wang, Y., & Yang, S. (2020). Challenges in the practice of sexual medicine in the time of COVID-19 in China. *The Journal of Sexual Medicine*, 17(7), 1225–1228. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsxm.2020.04.380
- Liu, N., Zhang, F., Wei, C., Jia, Y., Shang, Z., Sun, L., Wu, L., Sun, Z., Zhou, Y., Wang, Y., & Liu, W. (2020). Prevalence and predictors of PTSS during COVID-19 outbreak in China hardest-hit areas: Gender differences matter. *Psychiatry Research*, 287, 112921. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2020.112921
- Mantovani, A., Dalbeni, A., & Beatrice, G. (2020). Coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19):

 We don't leave women alone. *International Journal of Public Health*, 65(3), 235–236.

 https://doi.org/10.1007/s00038-020-01369-4

- Miller, L. R. (2020). Single women's sexualities across the life course: The role of major events, transitions, and turning points. *Sexualities*, *24*(1–2), 226–251. https://doi.org/10.1177/1363460720922754
- Morse, J. M. (2000). Determining sample size. *Qualitative Health Research*, 10(1), 3–5. https://doi.org/10.1177/104973200129118183
- Nessaibia, I., Sagese, R., Atwood, L., Bouslama, Z., Cocci, L., Merad, T., & Tahraoui, A. (2021). The way COVID-19 transforms our sexual lives. *International Journal of Impotence Research*. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41443-021-00494-9
- Omar, S. S., Dawood, W., Eid, N., Eldeeb, D., Munir, A., & Arafat, W. (2021). Psychological and sexual health during the COVID-19 pandemic in Egypt: Are women suffering more? *Sexual Medicine*, *9*(1), 100295. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.esxm.2020.100295
- Pascoal, P. M., Carvalho, J., Raposo, C. F., Almeida, J., & Beato, A. F. (2021). The impact of COVID-19 on sexual health: A preliminary framework based on a qualitative study with clinical sexologists. *Sexual Medicine*, *9*(1), 100299. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.esxm.2020.100299
- Patton, M. Q. (2001). *Qualitative research & evaluation methods* (3rd ed.). SAGE Publications Ltd.
- Perdrizet, G. A. (1997). Hans Selye and beyond: Responses to stress. *Cell Stress & Chaperones*, 2(4), 214–219. https://doi.org/10.1379/1466-1268
- Potki, R., Ziaei, T., Faramarzi, M., Moosazadeh, M., & Shahhosseini, Z. (2017). Bio-psychosocial factors affecting sexual self-concept: A systematic review. *Electronic Physician*, *9*(9), 5172–5178. https://doi.org/10.19082/5172
- Rokach, A. (2019). The effect of psychological conditions on sexuality: A review.

 *Psychology and Psychotherapy Research Study, 2(2).

 https://doi.org/10.31031/pprs.2019.02.000534

- Rowland, D. L., Kolba, T. N., McNabney, S. M., Uribe, D., & Hevesi, K. (2020). Why and how women masturbate, and the relationship to orgasmic response. *Journal of Sex & Marital Therapy*, 46(4), 361–376. https://doi.org/10.1080/0092623x.2020.1717700
- Salkind, N. J. (2010). Encyclopedia of research design (1st ed.). SAGE Publications Ltd.
- Sanders, D., Warner, P., Backstrom, T., & Bancroft, J. (1983). Mood, sexuality, hormones and the menstrual Cycle. I. Changes in mood and physical state: Description of subjects and method. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, *45*(6), 487–501. https://doi.org/10.1097/00006842-198312000-00003
- Schiavi, M. C., Spina, V., Zullo, M. A., Colagiovanni, V., Luffarelli, P., Rago, R., & Palazzetti, P. (2020). Love in the time of COVID-19: Sexual function and quality of life analysis during the social distancing measures in a group of Italian Reproductive-Age women. *The Journal of Sexual Medicine*, *17*(8), 1407–1413. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsxm.2020.06.006
- Shahhosseini, Z., Gardeshi, Z., Pourasghar, M., & Salehi, F. (2014). A review of affecting factors on sexual satisfaction in women. *Materia Socio Medica*, 26(6), 378. https://doi.org/10.5455/msm.2014.26.378-381
- Sharma, R., & Tikka, S. K. (2020). COVID-19 online surveys need to follow standards and guidelines: Comment on "Does COVID-19 pandemic affect sexual behaviour? A cross-sectional, cross-national online survey" and "Binge watching behavior during COVID 19 pandemic: A cross-sectional, cross-national online survey". *Psychiatry Research*, 290, 113173. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2020.113173
- Silveira Campos, L., Brigagão De Oliveira, M., & Peixoto Caldas, J. M. (2020). COVID 19: Sexual vulnerabilities and gender perspectives in Latin America. *Health Care for Women International*, 41(11–12), 1207–1209.

https://doi.org/10.1080/07399332.2020.1833884

- Sinković, M., & Towler, L. (2018). Sexual aging: A systematic review of qualitative research on the sexuality and sexual health of older adults. *Qualitative Health Research*, 29(9), 1239–1254. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732318819834
- Smith, J. A. (2015). *Qualitative psychology: A practical guide to research methods* (3rd ed.). SAGE Publications Ltd.
- Taylor, S. E. (2006). Tend and befriend. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, *15*(6), 273–277. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8721.2006.00451.x
- Taylor, S. E. (2011). Tend and befriend theory. In P. V. A. M. Lange, A. W. Kruglanski, & T.
 E. Higgins (Eds.), *Handbook of theories of social psychology: Collection: Volumes 1*& 2 (1st ed., pp. 32–49). SAGE Publications Ltd.
- Taylor, S. E., Klein, L. C., Lewis, B. P., Gruenewald, T. L., Gurung, R. A. R., & Updegraff, J. A. (2000). Biobehavioral responses to stress in females: Tend-and-befriend, not fight-or-flight. *Psychological Review*, 107(3), 411–429. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295x.107.3.411
- Terry, G., Braun, V., Clarke, V., & Hayfield, N. (2017). Thematic analysis. In C. Willig & W. S. Rogers (Eds.), *The SAGE handbook of qualitative research in psychology* (pp. 17–37). SAGE Publications Ltd.
- Teti, M., Schatz, E., & Liebenberg, L. (2020). Methods in the time of COVID-19: The vital role of qualitative inquiries. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 19, 160940692092096. https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406920920962
- Wood, C. P. (2012). Your psychology project handbook: Becoming a researcher. Pearson Education.
- Yuksel, B., & Ozgor, F. (2020). Effect of the COVID-19 pandemic on female sexual behavior. *International Journal of Gynecology & Obstetrics*, 150(1), 98–102. https://doi.org/10.1002/ijgo.13193

Appendix A - Google Form

Part 1: Participant Information Sheet

The Impact of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Young Women's Sexual Life

Roberta Mandarano, student researcher: x19133961@gmail.com, 0830445104

You are being invited to take part in a study that will form the basis of an undergraduate project. Please read the following information before deciding whether or not to participate.

What is it about?

We want to understand more about how the confinement experienced during lockdown affected young women's sexual life, especially concerning changes in sex routine, behaviour, and performance, and how it interacted with mental wellbeing and quality of life. I am Roberta Mandarano, an undergraduate student from the School of Business National College of Ireland. My project supervisor is Dr Amanda Kracen (amanda.kracen@ncirl.ie), and this project has been approved by the NCI Psychology Research Ethics Committee.

How can I help?

Participants in this study will complete a virtual interview with the researcher in which they will be asked a few questions about their personal experience of lockdown regarding sexual activity. The interviews will take place through the virtual platform Teams and are estimated to last around 60-90 minutes, including time for completion of a demographics questionnaire and to provide consent as well as account for possible queries or technical issues. This demographic information will help us have an idea of participants' characteristics, such as age and sexual orientation.

What will happen to my data?

To be able to analyse your experience, the audios of the interviews will be recorded and stored in the researcher's computer, but only until transcribed and anonymised and then immediately destroyed. The transcriptions will then go through deep analysis and only be accessed by the researcher and their supervisor. Your identity, however, will remain anonymous at all times - there is no way this information can be linked back to you!

Can I participate?

In order to take part in this study, you must:

- (i) identify yourself as a woman,
- (ii) be part of the age group of 25 to 35 years old,
- (iii) have experienced the three periods of lockdown level 5 adopted by the Irish government during the years of 2020/21 in Ireland.

Is it ok if I wish not to continue?

Your participation in this research is entirely voluntary. It is your choice whether to participate or not. If at any time you choose not to participate, just inform the researcher who will stop the interview immediately and withdraw all information given up to that point.

How long until the project is ready?

This research takes place over five months in total, including information collection, analysis, and report. Your participation is required uniquely at this first step. However, you will have access to your

data once transcribed and anonymised and might be forwarded a copy to the final write up of the project, if of interest.

Risks and benefits

You will not be asked to provide your name, address, or any other source of identification, neither can your responses be traced to your computer ID. Any information collected in this study will be kept private, only the researcher will have access to it. The transcriptions will be retained in a complete anonymised file under the responsibility of the researcher.

Right to Refuse or Withdraw

We are asking you to share with us some very personal and confidential information, and you may feel uncomfortable talking about some of the topics. You do not have to answer any question or take part in the survey if you don't wish to do so, and that is fine. You do not have to give us any reason for not responding to any question, or for refusing to take part in the study. If at any time you choose not to participate, just inform the researcher who will stop the interview immediately and withdraw all information given up to that point.

After your interview, you will be sent an email with your respective transcripts, just in case you feel like making any change on it and will have one week to contact the researcher about any issues. After this point, you will no longer have access to the possibility to withdraw data, as confidentiality will make it impossible to detect information and then remove it.

Risks

There are no high risks for you in this study.

However, some questions might trigger undesired thoughts and emotions. If so, you can contact the following people or agencies to help you with these feelings:

Samaritans National Helpline - 116 123

https://www.samaritans.org/ireland/samaritans-ireland/

Text 50808 - Free 24/7 Support in a Crisis - Text 'HELLO' to 50808

https://text50808.ie/

Women's Aid - 24-hour helpline - 1800 341 900

https://www.womensaid.ie/

Benefits

Your participation will help us find out more about the psychological and practical effects of lockdown restrictions on women's sexual life. This way, you can help with the creation of more efficient strategies for coping during extreme situations such as a pandemic lockdown, as well as contribute to overall research involving women and sexuality.

Part 2: Informed Consent

In agreeing to participate in this research, I understand the following:

- o This research is being conducted by Roberta Mandarano, an undergraduate student at the School of Business, National College of Ireland.
- o I declare to be part of the eligible group for participation: I identify as a woman, between 25-35 years old, and experienced COVID-19 pandemic lockdown in Ireland during 2020/21.

- o If I have any concerns about participation, I understand that I may refuse to participate or withdraw at any stage.
- o I have been informed as to the general nature of the study and agree voluntarily to participate.
- o There are no known expected discomforts or risks associated with participation.
- o All data from the study will be treated confidentially. The data from all participants will be compiled, analysed, and submitted in a report to the Psychology Department in the School of Business. No participant's data will be identified by name at any stage of the data analysis or in the final report.
- o At the conclusion of my participation, any questions or concerns I have will be fully addressed.
- o I may withdraw from this study at any time and may withdraw my data before submission and deidentification if I still have concerns.
- o I consent to take part in this study.

Part 3: Demographics Questionnaire

It is important in our research that we are able to situate our participants within the demographics they belong to. If you have any questions while filling up this questionnaire, feel free to ask.

1.	Age:	
2.	Sexual orientation:	
3.	Nationality:	
4.	Racial/ Ethnic/ Cultural Identification:	
5.	Highest level of education:	
	a. Primary school	
	b. Secondary school	
	c. Coursing third level	
	d. Complete third level	
	e. Postgraduate	
6.	How many hours of paid work do you do a week?	
7. Relationship status during most of lockdown:		
a. In a closed relationship		
b	In an open relationship	
	Not in a relationship	
	Other:	
		_
8.	Regarding your privacy during most of lockdown, you	ı:
	a. Lived alone	
	b. Shared household with partner only	
	c. Shared household with partner and family/non-fa	mily members
	d. Shared household, but not with partner	
	e. Shared a bedroom, but not with partner	
	•	
	f. Other:	

Appendix B – Interview Schedule

Part A: Introduction

- 1. **Greeting + Thank you:** As both researcher and participant are online and the call is initiated, the interviewer will greet the interviewee and provide acknowledgement and gratitude for their participation.
- **2. Purpose** + **Reason for conducting research:** The researcher will give a brief description of the purpose of the research and reasons why it is beneficial to society, in easy terms so that the participant should understand.
- 3. Opportunity to ask questions: The participant should be informed of their right to interrupt and ask questions at any time during the entire period of the interview and explained that there are no right or wrong answers; the researcher is interested in their own view of the world and personal experience.
- 4. Negotiate consent: The researcher will provide the participant with a link (which can be sent by email or copied and pasted in the chat bar) to the Google form which contains the information sheet, consent form, and demographics questionnaire. The researcher will instruct the participant on how to open it, read it carefully, proceed by checking the boxes and submit the responses. As soon as the interviewer receives the responses, the interview may be initiated. For the sake of confidentiality, at this point participants will be encouraged to turn their cameras off.
- **5. Happy to begin?** *The researcher ensures the participant is comfortable to begin the interview and alerts that the recording is also being initiated.*

Part B: Interview Guide

- Why don't we start with you telling me about your general life experiences doing lockdown? [Did you enjoy the time at home? Did you struggle with it?]
- How did your experiences of privacy differ during lockdown, and if so, how? [How was this experience? What did you do to help pass the time? Did you have a lot or little privacy? If not, how did you make time on your own?]
- What role would you say sex played in your overall lockdown experience?
- Can you tell me about your sexual partners during lockdown? [Did you share the house with them/other people? How did your social relationships change during lockdown?]
- How did the social confinement during lockdown especially impact your sexual life? [Did you notice any different behaviours from partners or potential partners?]
- And what about your sexual routine...Would you say your sexual routine and behaviours differed from before lockdown, and if so in what ways? [In what ways? And how did that make you feel?]
- In what ways do you think your mental wellbeing or stress affected or did not affect your sexual routine? [Why do you think that is?]
- In what ways do you think having more/less privacy interfered with your sexual routine? [How was that different from before lockdown?]

- (In case of not in a relationship) Can you tell me how not being able to go out and socialise impacted your sexual life?
- (In case of a relationship) What were the challenges the lockdown sexual routine imposed on your relationship?
- Did you make use of new methods for sexual pleasure you had never used before? [i.e., toys, sexting, pornography, online sex...Why/Why not? Was there anything you considered making use of? How was that experience? Do you plan to use them again?]
- How was your relationship with *self-pleasure* during lockdown? [i.e., masturbation...How did it differ from before lockdown?]
- Can you share the most positive moment you experienced regarding sex during lockdown?
- And a negative one?
- Finally, is there anything else you would like to add or ask me or that you think I forgot to ask you?

Part C: Verbal Debriefing

Debriefing and final considerations: The researcher can stop the recording and inform the participant of the end of the interview, as well as ask if there are any more queries. If not, the researcher will forward a copy of the debriefing sheet by email and wait for the participant to confirm its delivery. The researcher will instruct the participant to carefully read the debriefing sheet, which will also contain the contact number and email of both the researcher and their supervisor in case of future queries. The researcher will also inform the participant that they will receive a copy of their transcript within a couple of days for the last approval. The researcher will, once again, acknowledge and express gratitude and appreciation for the interviewee's participation and might terminate the call.

Appendix C – Interview Guide as Forwarded to Potential Participants

Interview Guide

- Why don't we start with you telling me about your general life experiences doing lockdown?
- How did your experiences of privacy differ during lockdown, and if so, how?
- What role would you say sex played in your overall lockdown experience?
- Can you tell me about your sexual partners during lockdown?
- How did the social confinement during lockdown especially impact your sexual life?
- And what about your sexual routine...Would you say your sexual routine and behaviours differed from before lockdown, and if so in what ways?
- In what ways do you think your mental wellbeing or stress affected or did not affect your sexual routine?
- In what ways do you think having more/less privacy interfered with your sexual routine?
 - (In case of not in a relationship) Can you tell me how not being able to go out and socialise impacted your sexual life?
 - (In case of a relationship) What were the challenges the lockdown sexual routine imposed on your relationship?
- Did you make use of new methods for sexual pleasure you had never used before?
- How was your relationship with self-pleasure during lockdown?
- Can you share the most positive moment you experienced regarding sex during lockdown?
- And a negative one?
- Finally, is there anything else you would like to add or ask me or that you think I forgot to ask you?

Appendix D – Debriefing Sheet

Thank you for taking part in our research. Your contribution will help us understand more about the psychological effects promoted by lockdown measures during COVID-19 and how they impacted women's sexual life.

Your participation is part of the data collection phase of this study. Once we have collected enough data, the next step is to provide a deep analysis trying to identify themes and patterns between participants, to finally address our conclusions.

If you found some questions that were asked to be upsetting or trigger undesired thoughts and emotions, you can contact the following agencies to help you with these feelings:

Samaritans

National Helpline - 116 123

https://www.samaritans.org/ireland/samaritans-ireland/

Text 50808

Free 24/7 Support in a Crisis - Text 'HELLO' to 50808

https://text50808.ie/

Women's Aid

24-hour helpline - 1800 341 900

https://www.womensaid.ie/

Any questions about the study and your participation in it can be directed to the research investigator and supervisor by email or phone:

Roberta Mandarano x19133961@student.ncirl.ie 0830445104

Dr Amanda Kracen amanda.kracen@ncirl.ie

Again, thank you for participating! Your interest in this study is highly appreciated.

Appendix E – Thematic Map

